## MINUTES OF THE ZONING COMMITTEE Thursday, October 20, 2016 - 3:30 p.m. City Council Chambers, 3rd Floor City Hall and Court House 15 West Kellogg Boulevard

PRESENT:

Edgerton, Makarios, Merrigan, Nelson, Reveal, Wencl, Wickiser and, McMahon

EXCUSED:

STAFF:

Jamie Radel, Cherie Englund, Allan Torstenson, and Peter Warner

The meeting was chaired by Commissioner Nelson.

St. Paul Tennis Club - 16-064-562 - Conditional use permit for replacement of existing clubhouse and pool facilities., 1055 Osceola Ave, between Oxford and Lexington Pkwy.

Jamie Radel presented the staff report with a recommendation of approval with conditions. She noted that District 16 recommended approval with three conditions, and there was one letter in support, and one letter in opposition.

Commissioner McMahon asked if condition 3 in the staff recommendation stating "visually open fence that conforms to the height limit for fences in required front yards" means 4 feet in height, and if the front yard is the part that faces the garages on Osceola. Ms. Radel said that is correct.

Commissioner Edgerton asked if there are proposed hours for the rooftop deck. Ms. Radel said there is nothing specific to the deck. It would be used with the rest of the facility.

Commissioner McMahon said that many of the houses on Osceola are 2 story houses. She asked how many of those houses have 2<sup>nd</sup> story decks. Ms. Radel said she was not sure.

Commissioner Wencl noted that there is no parking lot for people who use the tennis club. She asked if there is any regulation for parking.

Ms. Radel said that the standard is one parking space per 1,000 sq. ft. of floor area. The club has legal nonconforming status for parking, and the Zoning Administrator determined that they are not required to provide any additional parking.

The applicant, Eduardo Barrera, 1083 Osceola Ave., Vice-Chair of the St. Paul Tennis Club Board of Directors, said this conditional use permit is being sought to improve and bring this facility up to code. The two proposed buildings provide space equal to the current building. It will not expand the building, but splitting the buildings will make better use of the property. He said they disagree with the interpretation of the code regarding fence height, noting code language that permits fences for nonresidential uses in residential zoning districts to be up to 8 feet in height, and allows fences around tennis courts to be up to 12 feet in height. He said this is a seasonal facility. The pool is open from Memorial Day to Labor Day and, weather permitting, the tennis courts are open from May to mid-October.

Commissioner Edgerton asked about use of the rooftop deck. Mr. Barrera said the rooftop deck would operate during the pool season. They are sensitive to concerns about noise and will have a policy to control its use. The hours will be 8:00 a.m. to 7:30 p.m. or 8:00 p.m.

Zoning Committee Minutes 16-064-562 Page 2 of 4

Commissioner Wencl noted a letter received that club members may be planning for future parties on the deck, with a capacity to hold 49 people. Mr. Barrera said they will have control of the rooftop occupancy, and will prevent children from being there. He added that they will meet fire safety codes for capacity that will be dictated by the Department of Safety and Inspections.

Commission Wencl asked what the pool dimensions and capacity will be and Mr. Barrera responded that it will be 25 yards in length, and this is competition size.

Commissioner McMahon asked if their intent is to set a policy where members can reserve the roof top space. Mr. Barrera said that the policy will be if a member has a party of more than seven to nine people, they have to ask permission to reserve the space.

Daniel Kennedy, 1494 Fairmount Ave., President of the St. Paul Tennis Club said that the parties that occur at the club are mostly children's parties and there are three other gatherings for everyone during the season. Children's parties would take place at the ground level. He said that membership consists of 191 families and 55 singles.

Mr. Kennedy said their current fence has been 8 ft. in height along Osceola and part of the pool since the 1960s, and they would like to keep an 8 ft. fence. If they had a 4 ft. fence along with a 6 ft. interior fence people may climb over it, so for safety and liability they would like to maintain an 8 ft. fence. The hours of operation have always been until sundown. Regarding parking, he said this is a neighborhood club and most people walk or bike to the club, so parking needs are minimal. He also said that the grade from Osceola is direct to the garages with four steps to the backyard and the backyard is higher than the garages. Mr. Kennedy added that they open the club to nonmembers for swimming and tennis lessons.

Theresa Nix, 860 St. Clair Ave., Community Organizer for the Summit Hill Neighborhood Association, spoke in favor. Ms. Nix noted they submitted a letter in support. She said she had received a note from Ms. Radel that based upon the City Attorney's recommendation the first condition proposed in their letter to require 60% approval by neighbors could not be supported. Ms. Nix said the second condition would encourage the 8-foot fence around the proposed portion of the property. She added that a resident west of the property has a concern about putting a fence along the top of the retaining wall being too high, creating issues for snow removal and access. She said the third condition is for the tennis club to continue to engage in good faith efforts with adjoining property owners to resolve issues with fencing located along those shared property lines.

Molly Smaby Kleven, 1128 Fairmount Ave., spoke in opposition. She said she is not an immediate neighbor and is speaking out of concern for the immediate neighbors. She is a 20-year member of the tennis club, and is concerned with new construction in the neighborhood she has lived in for 46 years. She said the idea of the deck is a new add-on. She is concerned about noise and would like the club to have a dialogue with the neighbors on this issue.

Ellen Eichten, 1067 Linwood Ave., spoke in opposition. Ms. Eichten said she has been a member of the club for 43 years and is fully supportive of every aspect of this application except for the rooftop deck. She and a neighbor wrote letter, and two to three others wrote emails, to voice their concerns. She said the proposed deck threatens to become a detriment to the

Zoning Committee Minutes 16-064-562 Page 3 of 4

historical character of the club blending into the immediate neighborhood. She said the noise from the pool and tennis courts is manageable, but the addition of the rooftop deck will add a considerable amount of noise projecting out over the neighborhood. She added that the view from the proposed deck will be into the neighbor's homes and yards to the north, west and south of the tennis club, and neighbors are concerned with the invasion of privacy. At the Summit Hill meeting it was stated that they could have 49 people on the deck and bridge crossing from the stairway to the deck. The rooftop deck is not a necessity. Ms. Eichten suggested that they bring in a sound engineer to assess the level of noise from the deck.

In response to the testimony, Mr. Barrera noted that Ms. Eichten is a tennis club board member involved with this project. Mark Wentzell, 3533 East Lake St., architect at 292Design Group, said the parapet edge of the new clubhouse and the second floor deck will be at the approximate height of the current building. The current building is raised about three feet off of the ground and is about 11 feet tall to its roof edge. The new buildings will be on grade for ADA access and they are about 14 feet to the edge of the parapet or second floor deck railing. He said that the second floor deck capacity based on fire code is 49 people, but with tables and chairs the deck will have a capacity of about 20 to 25 people. The main source of sound generated by the club is around the pool deck. The roof deck was designed for people who want a quieter place to sit. Mr. Wentzell said there was a sound study done and he showed a board illustrating the direction sound would travel.

The public hearing was closed.

Commissioner Wencl asked if they could have a visually open eight-foot high fence in the front yard.

Ms. Radel read from St. Paul Legislative Code § 33.07(b), *height of fences*, which states that "all fences erected between the front property line and the front setback line as defined in section 60.207 of the St. Paul Legislative Code shall be no more than four feet in height."

Commissioner Reveal said that this is an allowable nonresidential use in a residential area, and the higher opaque fence maintains neighborhood quality while a lower fence may raise insurance issues.

Ms. Radel said § 33.07(b) provides that nonresidential uses in residential zoning districts may have taller fences elsewhere on the property, while limiting fences in a required front yard to no more than four feet in height.

Mr. Warner, Assistant City Attorney, agreed advising that the fence height limits under § 33.07(b) were "caps." He further advised that although though the applicant is not proposing any change to the front yard fence height, the Commission could, as a condition of approving the conditional use permit, require the applicant to bring the front yard fence into compliance with § 33.07(b) or the Commission could allow the fence to remain at its current height. It is up to the Commission to decide.

Commissioner Reveal moved approval of the conditional use permit with the recommended conditions, and to delete the first part of the third condition regarding replacement of the front-

Zoning Committee Minutes 16-064-562 Page 4 of 4

yard fence with a visually open fence that conforms to the height limit for fences in required front yards. Commissioner Edgerton seconded the motion.

Commissioner Edgerton said he would like the club and their neighbors to work out issues pertaining to the rooftop deck.

In response, Mr. Warner advised that while the Commission can "strongly encourage" the applicant to meet with the neighbors, it cannot delegate its regulatory authority over permit approvals to the neighbors.

Commissioner Edgerton asked about a layover to provide time for the club and their neighbors to work out the issues. Mr. Warner noted the deadline for action under the requirements of MN Stat. § 15.99.

Commissioner Elizabeth Reveal moved approval with conditions of the CUP. Commissioner Dan Edgerton seconded the motion.

The motion passed failed by a vote of 3-0-0.

Adopted

Yeas - 3

Nays - 0

Abstained - 0

Drafted by:

Cherie Englund

Recording Secretary

Submitted by:

Jámie Radel

Ż∮ning Section

(XXXII)

Approved by

Chair